Acle Parish Council 

Meeting Date:


Monday, 16th December 2013
Venue:



Methodist Church, Bridewell Lane, Acle

Time:



7.30 p.m.

Present:
Mr D Burnett, Mrs J Clover, Mr B Coveley, Mrs L Hempsall (also district councillor), Mr J Harriss (Chairman), Mr A Hemmingway, Mrs D Hurst, Mr N Law, Mr R Perry, Mrs M Steed, Mrs P Watson





Brian Iles (County Councillor)

John Harriss presented two certificates from Anglia in Bloom; one to the Allotment Association and one to Hermitage Close. The Council was also awarded certificates for the hanging baskets display and the village overall.
John Harriss announced that Brian Grint had resigned from the Parish Council and from the Trustees of the Recreation Centre.  The clerk has sent a card to thank Brian for his hard work and commitment while on the Council.  The vacancy has been advertised on the website and the noticeboard.  The councillors noted their thanks for Brian’s work, particularly for the Regatta, the hanging baskets and the various one-off village events.  It is understood that Brian will continue his work with the Archive Group, and the Lands Trust.

1.
PUBLIC FORUM 
There were seven members of the public present.  No matters were raised.
County Councillor Brian Iles reported on the progress of the Better Broadband project.  There appears to be some delay over its implementation in Acle.

District Councillor Lana Hempsall gave a report: Broadland District Council has adopted the revised Joint Core Strategy.  The District Council is to draft an Environmental Strategy.  Parish councils will be consulted on this at a later date.
2.
APOLOGIES
  None.
3.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN ITEMS ON THE AGENDA AND REQUESTS FOR ANY DISPENSATIONS
Jackie Clover, Nigel Law and Rodney Perry declared a pecuniary interest in any financial transactions with the Recreation Centre, as Trustees. John Harriss reminded the meeting that his son lives in Springfield so he has a non-pecuniary interest.  
Lana Hempsall reminded the meeting that she is also a Broadland District Councillor and as such she declares a non-pecuniary interest in any matters relating to Broadland District Council which may be discussed at the meeting. 

4.
HERONDALE


It was agreed to request a floor plan of the existing building and a site map, so that new uses for the building could be considered.  It was agreed that the Parish Council supported the re-use of the existing building, and did not want housing on the site.  It was agreed to set up a committee comprising Tony Hemmingway, Malika Steed, John Harriss and Jackie Clover to consider the options and review any information received.
5.
MINUTES  The minutes of the meeting held on 25th November 2013 were agreed to be correct, and were signed by John Harriss as Chairman.
6.
MATTERS ARISING
6.1
The painting of two roundels for the A1064 has been ordered.  It was reported that both flashing speed signs were no longer working. The clerk will report this.
6.2
The clerk completed the online consultation on the NCC’s proposed budget cuts, recording the Parish Council’s objections to proposals which could particularly affect rural communities and villages.  The comments were copied to Brian Iles so that he can influence the decision making at the County Council.
6.3
The clerk has been given the name of another traffic consultant and will contact him for a quote to do an assessment of the possibility of a pedestrian crossing on A1064.
6.4
The bench in memory of Malcolm Porter has arrived and will be put in place shortly.

6.5
The Christmas tree blew over in the recent gales. Staff from Rhino Building and DIY Supplies put the tree upright again and the clerk will send a note of thanks. The clerk has also thanked Brian Grint who kindly put the lights back on the tree.
6.6
The clerk has ordered a grit bin for the corner of Aldis Road and Mill Lane, as discussed some time ago.
7.
REPORT FROM YOUTH AMBASSADORS

Maisie Morris-Rowe, Nancy Green and Dora Leborgne were present at the meeting. No further issues were raised.
8.
CORRESPONDENCE

8.1
It was agreed to give grants of £100 to Age UK, £75 to Citizens Advice Bureau and £100 to Norfolk Accident Rescue Service. It was agreed not to give a grant to Vitalise.  (Lana Hempsall declared a non-pecuniary interest in Vitalise).
8.2
BDC has sent notice that it is carrying out a review of polling districts and polling places; the Recreation Centre is used as a polling place in Acle.  No changes are proposed for the village.

8.3
NPLaw wrote to say that the former tip site off Damgate Lane has been sold. The Parish Council’s lease across part of the land for a footpath will continue.  The clerk was asked to contact the purchaser to find out the plans for the use of the land.
8.4
Details were received of the Kickstart scheme; people on Job Seekers Allowance, or on a low income, and going into employment can apply to the moped hire scheme to help them get to work
8.5
Broadland District Council’s Cabinet accepted the Parish Council’s request to register Herondale, Acle Post Office, the Kings Head pub, the public toilets, the signal box and Acle Library on the BDC Community Asset Register. The owners of each property have 21 days to object and any objections will be considered by BDC’s Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  A letter from Nigel Law was read out stating that he had received notification from BDC that the Parish Council had applied for the Post Office to be listed as a Community Asset. His letter asked for the Parish Council either to confirm that it was interested in buying the business and building, or to ask BDC to remove the Post Office from the listing request.  

There was some discussion about this.  Nigel Law stated that he had raised this issue in order to encourage discussion about the implications of listing business assets.  The clerk reminded the meeting that the Parish Council’s standing orders do not permit a past decision to be discussed again unless six or more councillors request it, in writing. The majority of the councillors then voted not to request the item to be on the agenda for consideration at the next meeting.
8.6
Acle Parochial Church Council sent notice that the Church will be fundraising in 2014 for roof repairs at the Church Room and for a new boiler in the church.  This was noted.
9.
PLANNING MATTERS
Planning results from Broadland District Council:
i)
Mr Lovett, Orana, Norwich Road – detached garage to rear (20131499) – full approval.
10.
HIGHWAY MATTERS

10.1
Residents were reminded that it is helpful if each person clears the footway in front of their own premises during snowy weather.  It was noted that salt, ash or cat litter can be used to help in times of icy conditions.
10.2
The clerk was asked to order a new grit bin for Hillcrest/ Beighton Road as the original one has been stolen.

11. 
STREET LIGHTING

11.1
Christmas lights were switched on at the beginning of December. Many of the coloured lights needed relamping and the contractor ran out of bulbs. More will be fitted shortly.  A string of the blue lights was also not working on the folly tree.  It was agreed to consider more lighting for the folly tree at the next meeting.
11.2
A couple of streetlights were reported for repair.
12.
ACLE RECREATION CENTRE

Jackie Clover, Nigel Law and Rodney Perry declared a pecuniary interest as trustees of Acle Recreation Centre

12.1
Trustees: Nigel Law reported that he had been elected chairman of the trustees. He plans to check that all necessary procedural documentation is sufficient and up-to-date, and employment contracts in place for the Centre’s employees.  A specification for the proposed Centre Manager will be drawn up.  Details will be established as to the income and expenditure relating to each group that uses the Centre.  The budget for the Centre and future financial plans will be reviewed.  It was noted that the trustees might like to attend training on charity governance to ensure everyone has the information they need.
12.2
Joint Committee:  David Burnett reported on the recent meeting of the Committee. It was repeated that the Committee’s aim is to support the Centre trustees and to maintain good links with the Parish Council.  It was noted that no communication had been received from the Centre about the possible salary cost of a Centre Manager and there is no provision for a grant towards this cost in the Parish Council’s budget for 14/15. It was reported that the Committee had had a useful meeting with the Parish Council appointed non-parish councillors.
12.3
New Trustee:  After some discussion Lana Hempsall was elected as the ninth trustee appointed by the Parish Council.
13.
ACLE LANDS TRUST

Martin Greenland was appointed to represent the Council on the Lands Trust. 
14.
SPRINGFIELD LAND
The fee sharing agreement has been received for approval by the Council. Saffron Housing Association will pay 50% of the planning application fee. They will also pay 33% of the various consultancy fees associated with the planning application, which would currently be a refund to the Council of £7,689, if the Council receives planning permission and the affordable housing element is sold to Saffron. If the land for affordable housing is sold to another provider or no planning permission is achieved then the Parish Council will reimburse this sum to the housing association. The share of the planning application fee is not refundable.  This was noted and John Harriss was authorised to sign the agreement on behalf of the Council.
15.
ACLE NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
The pre-submission draft Plan was circulated to committee members. Any comments will be considered and incorporated into the next draft. The pre-submission draft Plan will then be “on deposit” for six weeks, published online and placed in key places in the village so that residents can view it. The Council noted its thanks to all who have been involved in the drafting of the Plan.
16.
COMMUNITY RESILIENCE PLAN
John Harriss, David Burnett and Jackie Clover reported on a very successful meeting with the local army cadets. The cadets are keen to help with local projects.
It was reported that the Recreation Centre was put on standby to receive people evacuated from Yarmouth during the recent high tides, but that it was not needed in the end.
17.
WEBSITE

It has not yet proved possible to arrange a date with the councillors and website designers for further training.
18. 
BUDGET AND PRECEPT

The draft budget for the year to 31st March 2015 was considered.  The Council spends more than it receives. This situation was accepted because of the expectation of significant monies from the sale of the Springfield Land. The Clerk’s fee is Spinal Column Point 38 at £16.67 per hour for 16.39 hours per week. Mick Ward’s salary is to be increased by 2.1% to £6.75 per hour.  The grasscutting quote from Garden Guardian is £2,495 for the verge cutting and £3,350 for the grasscutting of the council lands, with no increase from last year.  Cemetery fees to be increased by 3%, with 10% on those for a burial, to pay for the removal of the leftover soil.  These recommendations were agreed.
The clerk explained that Broadland District Council has not yet officially decided that no Council Tax Support Grant will be paid to parish councils. No grant is expected as the total monies received by BDC from Government are lower than last year, and no money is ring-fenced for parish councils. With no grant, residents will notice a 10% increase in their share of the precept because of the reduction in the number of properties sharing the precept. The Finance Committee has recommended an increase of 5% for the precept on top of this 10%. This would result in an average band D precept of £5.38 per month for 14/15.

It was agreed to set the final precept figure at the January meeting when there should be more information from Broadland District Council.

19.
FINANCE





     £

Receipts:

Memorial fees





188.00
Donation





100.00

Reimbursement for stationery



  49.82
Cheques for payment:

Veolia dd – skip hire




153.96
Siemens dd – copier rental



134.52

E.ON dd – electricity




601.78

Mick Ward – cleaning




755.83

P James – clerk’s fee and exps

         1,114.13

HMRC – PAYE & NIC



395.15

Norfolk Pension Fund




299.07

Copy IT – copying charges



  66.50

Hugh Crane – cleaning supplies and grit

  88.45

T T Jones – lighting repairs



368.12

Bunzl – supplies




400.99

Moulton Nurseries – Christmas tree (x 2)

180.00

Flameskill – Fletcher Room



  42.12

Mainman – grit bin




118.30

Acle Recreation Centre – youth club November
  74.00

Savings account at 20.11.13


        55,747.43
Gilts at 05.04.13



      133,108.00








      188,855.43
20.
MATTERS FOR THE NEXT MEETING
· Precept
· Grant for the grasscutting at the churchyard

· Co-option of new councillor
21.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING - Monday, 27th January 2014.

